MINTUES OF THE MEETING OF DELEGATES

NORTHERN CALIFORNIA JUNIOR LACROSSE ASSOCIATION

November 17, 2005

A meeting of the delegates of the NCJLA was held on November 17, 2005, in San Francisco, California.  A quorum of delegates was present.  George Pereira, President, called the meeting to order at 7:17 p.m.

1. A listing of those attending this meeting follows these minutes.

2. By unanimous vote, the minutes of the meeting of Directors of October 19, 2005 were approved.

3. The following new clubs requested to join the NCJLA:

Jesuit Lacrosse Club, in Sacramento, with a Junior Varsity team, was proposed by Peter Winn;

Gold Country  Lacrosse Club: Grass Valley and surrounding areas, with a 6/7/8 grade developmental team, was proposed by Andy Shoop;

Pacific Grove Lacrosse Club, with a Junior Varsity team, was proposed by email by Chris Giron.

A motion was made and duly approved to accept these three new clubs into the NCJLA.

4. Board members offered the following reports:

· Director Mark McLaughlin described the league governance, and made available a handout describing the different commissioners and their roles. 
The goal is for commissioners to handle initially the balance and competitiveness of their assigned divisions.  Then, once the season is in progress, they are to handle grievances and disputes, keeping only the most serious for Board handling.  Toward the end of the season they shall be responsible for playoff seeding, giving out the trophies, and giving feedback to the Board at the end of the season. 

The commissioners are as listed in the October 19 minutes, and a Pee Wee commissioner is still sought.  

The issue of incident reports was raised.  A form is available in the Handbook.  A coach or a referee can fill out a report.  George called for leadership on the part of the commissioners and all of the club presidents to prevent incidents and provide enforcement of the goals and spirit of the rules.

Executive Director Keith Denebeim report for Director Steve Lang on League structure was reviewed, as was listed in the October 19 minutes.


· High School is divided into Varsity and Junior Varsity.  After some discussion it was emphasized that the distinction between the two is that there can be no seniors on a Junior Varsity team.


· Juniors are grades 7 and 8.  There will be an 8th grade grade-pure A, 7th grade grade-pure A, and B teams may be made up of 7th and 8th graders.  C teams are recreational and developmental, and are designed for the less skilled and experienced players.  Once again, club presidents were urged to find the right level for their teams, to provide the necessary level of both challenge and success for each team.  If necessary, commissioners will move teams to the right division based on the club-provided scouting reports and the history of the team in immediately prior years.


· Pups will follow the same four divisions as Juniors:  6th grade grade-pure A, 5th grade grade-pure A, 5/6 B teams, and 5/6 developmental-recreational C teams.


· There was no clear delineations for Pee Wees, but they are much more flexible.

An extended discussion took place regarding who can play whom.  Ultimately, teams play in their divisions, and then can add games with teams from other divisions to round out their schedules.  

Clubs were reminded that team registration must be concluded by December 1, 2005, 
and the teams would be sorted into divisions and regions by 
December 10.

5. Director Doug Appleton stepped into the shoes of Director Kelly Quinn to handle the League Tournaments and Jamborees planning and management.  
As was discussed in the October 19 minutes, the Board has decided to outsource the planning of the Jamboree.  Doug offered a Request for Proposal (RFP) for vendors or groups wanting to bid on the contract for planning and management of the Jamboree.  

· Substantial discussion ensued regarding the tension between making a profit on the Jamboree for the vendor, and keeping the costs low for the participants.  The fee determined in the Requirements of the RFP for any team is $50 per game, and parking fees were limited to $5 per car.  This led many to consider that there would be no bidders for the contract because there was too little potential for profit.  Others considered that vendor fees and concessions could provide the profit.  Many considered that parking could be raised up to $10. 

· In addition, it was found that the date chosen for the Jamboree was Mothers Day weekend.  The date needs to be changed.  

· The Delegates decided by a show of hands that the parking could be raised, and that the date needed to be moved. Further, the date for bidding on the proposal was moved up to December 7, 2005.  A copy of the RFP can be obtained by contacting the League’s Executive Director or downloading it from the web-site


ED Keith Denebeim also reminded everyone to get their teams registered by December 1.  If there is a question about whether you will be able to field a team, register it, and remove it before December 10, rather than missing the date.  Once a registered team has games scheduled, it can no longer be removed from the list.

6. Coach’s Education

Director Dan Nourse reported on Coaches' Education, and provided handouts on the upcoming PCA classes.  The US Lacrosse grant has allowed for three levels of PCA education:  a course for leadership, for coaches, and for parents.  All coaches who have not attended a PCA class must do so.  Clubs are asked to encourage all of the parents to attend the parent workshop, and all leaders and delegates should attend the leadership class, even if they have attended a parent or coach workshop.

Schedule of All Workshops are as follows:

Tuesday, December 6, 2005 North Bay Rancho Elementary School, Novato
Wednesday, December 7, 2005 East Bay/Central Walnut Creek Intermediate School
Thursday, December 8, 2005 South Bay Live Oak High School

________________________________________________________

The Coaches Workshop will be during the first week of practices. 
Every club should make this a requirement for every coach.

Tuesday, February 7, 2006 North Bay Hill Middle School, Novato
Wednesday, February 8, 2006 East Bay/Central  Los Lomas High School
Thursday, February 9, 2005 South Bay Live Oak High School
_________________________________________________________

The Parents Workshop will be during the first week of games. 
Every club should encourage this workshop for every parent with players in the NCJLA.

Tuesday, March 7, 2006 North Bay Hill Middle School, Novato
Wednesday, March 8, 2006 East Bay/Central Los Lomas High School
Thursday, March 9, 2005 South Bay Live Oak High School
· Director Nourse also reported the following:

US Lacrosse on line provides a course for coaches, along with a certificate of completion, for $25.  

California Lacrosse Convention, on January 21, 2006, will have a History of the Game class, which would be well worth taking, and may have a Kinetics of the Game for coaches who have playing experience in sports other than lacrosse, to learn to play the game and enhance their physical coaching skills.

· Ex. Dir. Denebeim reminded everyone to check the Handbook before calling or emailing with questions, and to encourage coaches and administrators in their clubs to check the handbook for guidance as well.  If there are suggestions for inclusion in the handbook please contact Keith.
· Keith also needs some volunteers to help with data input.  This is a great way for some parents to help the sport, if they don't have coaching ability or are office-bound.

7. Scheduling:

A power-point presentation made by Ex. Dir. Denebeim, with Director Joe Russo, showed the new scheduling program for this year.  It is very simple to use:  just pick a team you want to play, when and where, and enter it. The opposing team is contacted with a form email, and may respond yes, no, or change, and propose change in time, date or location.  When both sides reach a Yes, the game is scheduled.

For this to work, it is critical that the correct contact information for each team or club's Gamekeeper be entered.  Also, the Gamekeeper needs to stay on top of the process, during scheduling, so that there is no unreasonable lag time between a game offer and its acceptance.

Once a game is scheduled, it is locked in.  There is one scheduling account per club.  Scheduling starts December 11, 2005, and ends January 31, 2006.

If you don't have a specific field reserved for your club yet, simply create a general field by going to locations on the left hand menu. i.e. My Club’s Field, so that you can hold the game at your own field.

Suggestions were made that Keith block the times for travel team practice, but not all teams will be fielding players for those teams, so that may not be practical.  Suggestions were offered also that Keith add a drop-down menu to show when and where games for a specific team have already been scheduled.  He will try to do that.

A prototype is available to practice on now, which will include emails being sent to proposed opponents for response, but this will not be real until December 11.  Clubs can still call one another to discuss scheduling games, but the actual scheduling needs to be done through the program.

8. Travel team updates:

· President George Pereira provided an update to the travel team plans.  Coaches need to apply to be travel team coaches.  These spots are open to any coach.  There will be 4 Boys travel teams:  2 Vail (U-15 and U-13) and 2 Festival.  There will be either 2 or 3 Girls' teams. 

High school coaches will assist in the selection of the players.  By the end of January, he hopes that there will be 15 to 17 players per team selected.  Throughout the season, additional nominations from coaches will be accepted for additional tryouts.  Any players sent by their coaches may try out.  Returning players from prior years' travel teams will be automatically considered.  Coaches are urged only to send their best players.

The Vail games are June 19-22 2006.  Club presidents are reminded that scholarships exist for players who qualify, and a great player should not have to avoid trying out because his family can't afford to send him on the trip.

· Other travel news:  On February 10 and 11, a 7th Grade all star team from Texas is coming to the Bay area.  They will be playing the NCJLA U-13 team that will be newly formed, as well as the Scorpion 7A team.  There are 3 slots left.  If a club is interested, please contact the Executive Director


· On April 19 and 20, the 8th grade Texas all star team is coming at the Scorpions invitation.  The same arrangements apply.  There are 3 available slots.  Contact the Executive Director to participate.  The Scorpions will provide the fields.

· The First Four games will be held at the University of San Diego on March 11.  Duke will play Loyola, and Navy will play Bucknell.  In addition, some of the best local high school teams (Monte Vista, San Ramon Valley, University & St. Ignatius) will be playing San Diego teams on the same fields.  NCJLA would like to send 6 to 10 teams to watch these games, and to play San Diego teams before those games.  The U-13 team will play the San Diego U-13 team.
If your club is interested in sending a team, contact Ben Tarcher of the Berkeley Lacrosse Club, who will coordinate with Bill Welty to get these games scheduled.
· The new professional outdoor lacrosse team, San Francisco Dragons, is coming to San Francisco.
· The Stealth is sponsoring a Sticks-to-School program.  If your club donates money to this program, it will provide lacrosse sticks to schools to develop the sport at the elementary and middle-school level, and link them to existing clubs.  More information is available on the Stealth website.

There was no new business, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:17 p.m.

